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  NORTHERN PIEDMONT                       RETRIEVER CLUB   

Dedicated to promoting the skills and breeding of working retrievers.

A NAHRA Affiliated Organization 
                        2003 Third Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE:


For most of us the “Dog days of August” are really the beginning of the Dog Days of August, and September, and October, and certainly November. August is the beginning of the fall field test season, which leads to hunting season. Most of us polish (some more than others) our dogs for the fall test season, only to un-polish them during the hunting season, and then start all over again next spring. That is why we are always “training”, even the old dogs. Many of you remember a past NPRC member named Linda Arbele. Linda told her elderly mother that she planned to spend the upcoming weekend at a NPRC training session. Her mother asks how old the Flat-coat was; Linda answered: she is 7 years old. Her mother asks how long have you been training that dog; Linda answered: about 7 years. To this Linda’s mother asked: aren’t you ever going to get that dammed dog trained? The moral of the story: “ a well-trained dog is never finished training”.


Things are going to get busy for NPRC and we need “All Hands on Deck.”  We have the BOW seminar on September 20 (Contact Tom Johnston) and the Demo at the Middle Creek Waterfowl Festival on September 21 (Contact Mike George). The Fall NAHRA Field Test will be September 26, 27 and 28. We need all members to help in some capacity with this event. I will be contacting each member in the next few weeks to schedule works.


I have had the opportunity to judge at several events this season and I am happy to report that the status of NAHRA as an organization in the Northeast is somewhere between stable and good, and the future holds some promise. One of the NAHRA Board members, Jeff Smith, will be judging for us at the September test. I hope each club member takes the time to get to know him and expresses our commitment to the NAHRA philosophy, despite our disagreement with recent policy decisions.


In my travels this summer I have also been approached by many people who have commented on the quality, and in many cases, the entertainment value of our Newsletter and Website. These two media tools represent NPRC very effectively to the outside world and are the source of most of our new members. These are very powerful tools that are vital to the operation of the Club. This newsletter is really solely the child of its editor: the guy who could have been a screenwriter for Saturday Night Live if he had not gotten interested in Retrievers- Larry Housman. Next time you see Larry thank him. He will have a smart-assed answer, but that is OK, thank him anyway.


Big News- Frank and Valerie Plewa, and their big black dog Trouble passed a Senior test at South West PA HRC in early August. Not exactly big news you say- Trouble always passes you say. Well, this time he passed his 50th NAHRA Senior Test, placing him in the 1000 Point Club and earned the GMHRCH Title. During the wet-eyed ribbon ceremony someone asked Trouble: what you going to do now? Everyone expected: “I’m goin’ to Disney World,” but he simply said: “I’m gonna retrieve 200 geese and a few ducks.” On behalf of NPRC I would like to congratulate Frank, Valerie and, of course, Trouble.


On a much sadder note, the NPRC family received the bad news that Lloyd Ingerson and Linda Swank lost their big black dog Gunner. Gunner was the epitome of the big water dog; pushing a 100 pounds in his prime he retrieved hundreds of ducks and geese from the rough waters of Maryland’s Eastern Shore. Gunner turned in some excellent performances at some NAHRA Field Tests, in addition to his performance on the bay. Gunner’s most notable work may have came in his role as assistant to Lloyd on many undercover assignments for the Maryland DNR on the Eastern Shore. Gunner’s hunting ability, size, and lovable personality provided Lloyd with access to many duck blinds that would otherwise be off-limits. Gunner was a great dog that did a great service to the sport of waterfowl hunting. We will miss him and his lovable block-headed charm. On behalf of the entire NPRC club, I want to offer Lloyd and Linda our deepest sympathies.


That is all for now.
 Guns Up-Dog to the Line!




Tom Johnston
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2003 NPRC OFFICERS

President:
Tom Johnston
717-444-3691
   tkjohnston@pa.netemail:  




Vice-President: jonvernam@yahoo.comemail:  Jon Vernam
717-834-4074
   


Sec/Treasurer:
Karen Johnston
717-444-3691
   email : tkjohnston@pa.net
Training:
Frank Plewa        717-334-7135
   email:  swampcop@superpa.net
Newsletter:        Larry Housman
410-837-5873       email:  lhouseman@starpower.net 
Board of Directors

Eric Zeisloft
717-292-9158
email:  ericzeisloft@aol.com
                          

Mike George
410-388-1570   email:  Michael.george@mras.ae.ge.com
       
   
Valerie Plewa
717-334-7135
email:  valeriep@superpa.net


Lloyd Ingerson


email: wardens@epix.net
_____________________________________________________________________________

CLUB SPONSORS
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Frank Plewa -
1479 Hanover Road
Gettysburg, PA 17325
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MIKE TOME

BRUNSWICK, MARYLAND
_____________________________________________________________________________

NEW MEMBERS AND UPDATES

Please welcome new members: 

Scott and Nadine Porman


Ann-Charlotte 'Lotta' Lax-Antrim
2320 Wood Street



609 Sussex Road

Lancaster, PA 17603


Wynnewood, PA 19096
 Phone: 717-314-3208


Phone: 610-649-6135
email: scott@commandschool.com

Email:  ahantrim@earthlink.net
Bob and Penny Andrews


Martin Kane

8 Lenswood Drive


10 Rosewood Drive

Boyertown, PA 19512


West Grove, PA 19390

Phone:  610-473-2299


Phone: 610-869-4604

email: armspenny@aol.com    
 
email: kanes10@aol.com
Note new email addresses for Larry Housman and Eric Zeisloft above.
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ANNUAL PICNIC AT STARVIEW SPORTSMEN’S CLUB

Once again our annual picnic and dog follies was held at the luxuriant grounds of the Starview Sportsmen’s Club in beautiful York County on Saturday, July 12th, and as always Dennis and Sherry Weibley put on a fabulous party.  Attendance was up; it was actually hard to get a seat in the pavilion during lunch.  Shoddy marksmanship was the rule of the day on the trap range, giving one pause to wonder why we even bother with dogs in the first place.  Thankfully, we broke for lunch and the business portion of the meeting, led by Tom and Frank.  The gist of the meeting was that as a club we will continue to support NAHRA while we move closer to establishing a second alliance with the National Field Retriever Association.  Frank and Val have accepted an invitation to judge at a NFRA test in early September in Colorado, and they will report back their observations to us at the September training session.

Doggie games were well attended, although in the breaking test I thought the judging was somewhat biased and will be looking for a change in officials next year.  I feel that attempting to bounce a bumper off my poor pup’s bandaged foot was somewhat unsportsmanlike, although I must say that The Goon’s attempt at revenge may have been a bit over the top as well.

UNOFFICIAL WINNERS:


            Steadiness 


Fastest Dog (Adult)


Fastest Dog (Puppy)

(Tie)  Jackie Lutskus & Silkie
      1st – Dottie Waldrep & Spinner                       1st – Frank Plewa & Carbon

          Frank Plewa & Magic
      2nd – Jim Key & Zeus


       2nd – Robin Mongold & Tucker





      3rd – Todd Mitchell & Windsor
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Confusion reigns at the start of group one in the breaking contest.  Photo by Chris Jones. 
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                            Breaking contest Judge Jon Vernam seems unconcerned at The Goon’s  malevolent charge 

                            following Mr. Vernam’s questionable officiating.  Co-judge Robert Patton covers his eyes as

                              Dennis Weibley and Tim Auxt and family look on.                                         Photo by Chris Jones
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SWANK HONORED WITH TWO NATIONAL AWARDS (Pa Game Commission Press Release)

Linda L. Swank, Pennsylvania Game Commission Wildlife Conservation Officer (WCO) in Lancaster County, recently was named officer of the year by both the Northeast Conservation Law Enforcement Chief's Association (CLECA) and the National Wild Turkey Federation (NWTF).  

"Officer Swank is a high energy, assertive professional," said Doug Killough, Game Commission Southeast Region Director.  "She is a well-rounded officer who exemplifies many outstanding qualities, and is a well respected officer among her peers and the public."

A graduate of the Game Commission's 20th Class of the Ross Leffler School of Conservation in 1989, Swank was assigned to the Special Investigations Unit where she went to work as an undercover officer for three years and was involved in a number of major cases.  In 1992, she accepted a transfer to be the Wildlife Conservation Officer for the southern district of Lancaster County.

Swank is one of two WCO's selected as a dog handler for the Game Commission's pilot Wildlife Conservation Law Enforcement Canine Unit program, and has been involved in numerous public demonstrations.  Swank and her dog, Onyx, have been called on for assistance in a dozen cases outside of Lancaster County.  In 2002, Swank and Onyx were one of the very first teams to attain certification from the North American Police Working Dogs Association for Wildlife Detector Dog Standards.

As part of her duties as a WCO, Swank regularly attends local sportsmen's club meetings in her district and maintains an active Hunter-Trapper Education program.  She was a charter member of the Game Commission's Becoming an Outdoors Woman program, and is a regular presenter at the Lancaster County Youth Field Days.

Working with Southeast Region staff and Game Commission biologists, Swank played an active role in the agency's wild turkey restoration program in Lancaster County, and worked on releasing wild turkeys into suitable habitat in 1995, 1996, 1999, 2000 and 2001.  She also helps to maintain 50 waterfowl nesting boxes annually.

Swank's public education and outreach efforts also have earned her high praise.  She worked to bring the State Envirothon Program into all schools within her district at the senior high and elementary school levels, and she set up a six-acre Wildlife Education Demonstration Area at Providence Elementary School.

Originally from Danville, Swank graduated from Danville Area High School.  She attended Penn State University DuBois Campus, where she earned an associate degree in wildlife technology, and later earned a bachelor's degree in resource management from Slippery Rock University.

Prior to joining the Game Commission, Swank was employed as a park ranger by the National Park Service, and worked at Delaware Water Gap National Recreation Area.

Swank is a life member of the National Rifle Association and the Conservation Officers of Pennsylvania Association, and a member of Ducks Unlimited, National Wild Turkey Federation, North American Police Work Dog Association and the North American Wildlife Enforcement Officers Association.  She also is on the Board of Directors for the Octoraro Watershed Association, the Advisory Committee for PPL Holtwood Dam, and state Rep. Gibson Armstrong's 100th District Sportsman's Advisory Panel. Currently residing in Kirkwood, Swank and her husband, Lloyd Ingerson Jr., have two children: Hannah and Lloyd III. 

_____________________________________________________________________________
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 Frank and Val’s “Colonel” stalks a badly injured mallard at the August Training Session
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UPCOMING EVENTS

September 14th, 8:00 AM - Training Session - Adams County.  

September 21st, 1:00 PM & 4 PM – Demonstration, Middlecreek Waterfowl Festival.  Contact Mike George if you can help out.

September 26-28th – Fall Hunt Test – Cumberland County.

October 12th – Training Session, 8:00 AM – Location to be determined

November 8th – NPRC Hunt - Perry County

November 9th – Training Session, 8:00 AM - Perry County

This is a two-day upland hunt and training session for the price of one day!  The training is $10 per dog for the 2 days combined, and the hunting will be approximately $10 per bird. 

Lodging (bunk beds) may be available for $25.00 a person. Bring your own bed clothes or sleeping bag. This lodging depends on whether the owner has hunters there for big game. You can camp or tent regardless.  If you are interested in staying at the lodge, please call Dennis by Nov. 3rd at 717-266-3963. We will be taking collections for Saturdays lunch (maybe pizza again) and dinner. You can bring your own lunch/dinner; bring a covered dish for supper; or make a monetary contribution.

Clay Birds will also be available. Remember to bring your own shells for this and for your hunting. For non-hunters, gunners will again be available for those who wish to purchase birds for their dogs to hunt.

December 14th – Training Session, 8:00 AM - Adams County  
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WAY TO GO

Frank Plewa and Shea


2 Intermediate passes at the Western New York RC Test in May

Mike George and Raven


Regional Intermediate at  the Leatherstocking HRC Test in May

Jeff Riebling and Kali


Regional Intermediate at the Leatherstocking HRC Test in May






1 Senior pass at the PIRC Test in August

Jackie Lutskus and Silkie


1 Started pass at the NPRC June Test – SR Title!

Bill Whiteford and Raven
2 Senior passes at Leatherstocking in May, incl. the Regional Senior


2 Senior passes at the SWPA Test in August


2 Senior passes at the PIRC Test in August

Bill Whiteford and Cinder


1 Senior pass at the Leatherstocking HRC Test in May






1 Senior pass at the SWPA Test in August






1 Senior pass at the PIRC Test in August

Bill Whiteford and Cricket


2 Intermediate passes at the SWPA Test in August  – WR Title!





2 Senior passes at the SWPA Test in August






1 Senior pass at the PIRC Test in August

Larry Housman and Nils


1 Senior pass at the Western New York RC Test in May






1 Senior pass at the Leatherstocking HRC Test in May






2 Senior passes at the Lake Champlain RC Test in June

Larry Housman and The Goon

1 Started pass at the Western New York RC Test in May






1 Started pass at the Leatherstocking HRC Test in May






1 Started pass at the Lake Champlain RC Test in June






1 Started pass at the SWPA Test in August – SR Title!

Valerie Plewa and Trouble
2 Senior passes at Leatherstocking in May, incl. the Regional Senior

Frank Plewa and Trouble


2 Senior passes at the Western New York RC Test in May






2 Senior passes at the SWPA Test in August  – GMHRCH Title!






2 Senior passes at the Presque Isle Test in August
Frank Plewa and Otis


1 Senior pass at the SWPA Test in August






1 Senior pass at the PIRC Test in August

Dottie Waldrep and Spinner

1 Started pass at the SWPA Test in August 




1 Intermediate pass at the SWPA Test in August

Mike Minchoff and Magnum

1 Started pass at the NPRC June Test

Joy Kendall and Nick


1 Started pass at the NPRC June Test – SR Title!

Dave Hendersen and Deke


Regional Started pass at the Leatherstocking HRC Test in May

1 Intermediate pass at the Leatherstocking HRC Test in May






2 Intermediate passes at the SWPA Test in August






1 Intermediate pass at the PIRC Test in August  – WR Title!

Robert Patton and Gracie


Regional Intermediate at  the Leatherstocking HRC Test in May

Tara Jacobs and Sensational Sandy

1 Started pass at the PIRC Test in August
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS  

If the law of averages holds true, we should have great weather for our September test, because we’ve had the worst weather possible for our March and June tests!  Our June 7th test went off with nine dogs in a driving rain storm that didn’t let up until the last dog ran.  Kudos to judges Robin Mongold and Jon Vernam, and all the workers (Tom Johnston, Mike George, Larry Housman, Mike Tome, Robert Patton, Bruce Jenkins & Frank Plewa - who also ran Shea) who put on a nice test for our equally intrepid handlers.  Condolences to those of you that anxiously looked forward to me ending up in the water after throwing one of the marks standing up in a canoe – thank God there were only nine dogs or I’d have been in the drink for sure.   Thanks also to the Frotchers for the use of their land, since we are precluded from using the gamelands for testing/training that time of the year and otherwise would not have been able to hold the test. 

*          *          *          *          *          *          *          *          *          *

Back in January I gave a preview of the upcoming testing season in the Northeast Region, and thought I’d take an opportunity now to review how close I came to predicting how they’d go:

Navesink River RC – April 5-6 – 2SR:  Well, I finally passed a Navesink test, so I was happy.  I liked their new testing grounds, although I think one set of judges could have picked a more suitable area for their upland work.  They had enough help and things seemed to move along as well as can be expected.  The Saturday night fest was very good, although I must admit much of my attention was taken up with the NCAA semi-final game being shown in the adjacent bar.  All in all a positive experience and I’d go back in a second.

Western NY RC – May 17-18 – 2ST/2IN/2SR:  My first experience with these folks, and I came away impressed.  I liked all the tests, including a challenging Started that had a very tough water mark for the final bird that gave all the handlers a thrill or two.  One of the senior tests had the water marks in a very thick set of cattails that had Nils completely tied up in knots, but it was a reasonable test and I have no complaints. I understand the subsequent blind was a real little tester too, but we weren’t invited back so I don’t have any first hand experience.  Really gorgeous grounds, with just a ton of geese flying around.  Apparently some of the neighbors don’t like folks using “their” public grounds, so you need to be extra careful with speeding cars, but it’s easily dealt with.  Had enough help, and one of the seniors even finished up Saturday, which is always nice.  Didn’t make the Saturday night dinner due to some medical issues, but I heard it was very good, although I didn’t win the 50/50 raffle and so have some concerns about it.  Only other disappointment of the weekend was that the person in charge of tee shirts took them home Saturday night and didn’t bring them back Sunday so I couldn’t get one.  Again, this is a test I’d go back to in a heartbeat.

Leatherstocking HRC – May 31-June 1 - 2ST/2IN/2SR including NE Regionals:  Very good tests, although the weather was almost as bad as at our test.  Rained the entire weekend, and I know I was growing mold in very unusual places by the time it was over.  Although I did not run the Regional Intermediate, I understand it was quite the little tester, particularly if you were height-challenged or didn’t have hip boots.  The Senior tests were downright vicious, earning one set of judges the moniker of “The Kevorkian Brothers.”  Pass rates for both were less than 20%, but I must say I enjoyed both immensely, and take great pride in having passed one of them.  In Senior B, of the five dogs that passed, four were NPRC dogs so the club acquitted itself admirably.   A very nervous Val Plewa came through like Booker T. Champ with Trouble, passing both tests, although I think Trouble was perhaps having sport with her a time or two as he made things look more interesting than they had to be.  As always a great banquet, complete with the “ticket nazi” to make sure none were fed before their time.  We had a very good  NPRC turnout at this test, and if you didn’t make it this year you really need to try next year (when the weather has to be better)!
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS  (continued)

Lake Champlain RC – June 22-23 - 2ST/2IN/2SR:  I enjoyed this test, but more so the State of Vermont than the test itself.  I never really got much of a warm fuzzy from the members, and saw a bit of unseemly bickering amongst them.  I very much enjoyed the one Started test The Goon ran, although we didn’t exactly eat it up.  Each of the five marks was well thought out and very appropriate to the level, maximizing the use of the grounds available to them.  I have similar high marks for one of the Senior tests, but the other I thought was put together very perfunctorily.  Bruce Jenkins was also up for the test, and he, Victoria and I blew off the Saturday banquet in favor of a local restaurant where we thought we’d have more fun.  We were able to put the pups in the trucks with the a/c on and just left them parked in front of the restaurant, which we probably couldn’t do in other locations.  Overall we loved the residents and the State itself, and it’s worth running up there at least once just to experience that.  If you do go, I know how to get into the Ben & Jerry’s factory tour for free, so talk to me first!

Southwestern Pennsylvania RC – August 2-3 - 2ST/2IN/2SR:  As always, a fun test with a lot of dogs and a lot going on.  Plenty of help and except for senior, things moved along pretty well.  Both seniors started on water, and with almost 40 dogs in each it was a long day Saturday.  An excellent banquet, and for the second year in a row NPRC took home the 50/50 raffle, with our own Tom Johnston doing the honors.  Trouble qualified for his GMHRCH title, with now 1020 total points – a real accomplishment.
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Dottie Waldrep receives Spinner’s Started ribbon from judges Phil Bollenbacher & Tom Johnston
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  Started/Intermediate Judge Tom Johnston accepts his 50/50 payment. Remarkably, they let him keep his judge’s gift as well.
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A teary- eyed Val, Trouble  and Frank  celebrate Trouble’s 1000th NAHRA 

                                           Point at the  SWPA test  on August 3rd.         Photo courtesy Bill Whiteford.
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS  (continued)
Presque Isle RC – August 16-17 - 2ST/2IN/2SR:  One of the oldest tests around, with a great tradition.  We tried very hard to get a good turnout for this test to help the club out financially, and had a good representation, including supplying a number of the judges for the test.  Good grounds, plenty of help, and a good test all around.
*          *          *          *          *          *          *          *          *          *

One final issue that occurred to me at the August training session that some of the newer (and older) members might not know or have forgotten:  our training sessions are a cooperative effort to allow everyone in attendance an opportunity to get in some solid training with real birds.  Unless you have a physical problem that precludes it, everyone is expected to pitch in and help as much as possible when you are not running your own dogs.  Don’t sit on your butt and wait to be asked to help – volunteer with the person running the line to throw birds, get equipment, whatever you can do to help out.   If you are new and not sure what you can do, we’ll be glad to show you – we were all new at one time or another, and believe me, it’s not rocket science.  Remember that the people who were out in the marsh throwing birds for your dogs when you ran need you to throw for them when they are up.  Showing up late, running multiple dogs and then spending maybe 10 minutes in the field before taking a break and sitting on your butt in the shade is not fair to the other folks who spent that much time throwing to your dogs alone.  If you are not willing to help out the folks that are helping you out, then please save the rest of us a lot of aggravation and stay home.
*          *          *          *          *          *          *          *          *          *

Okay, a final, final issue so as not to end on a down note.  For new folks, we try very hard to structure the training sessions so dogs at all levels can get out of it what they need.  For example, at the August session Tom Johnston took a group of younger dogs off in a group to work on their needs while the rest of us did the usual triple and a blind routine.  For the newer folks moving up to the more complicated scenarios, always remember that we can break them down to their basic components if that’s what you need.  Running them as all singles, moving the line closer or cutting down a tough angle entry are all easy to do, so just ask whoever is running the line what he/she recommends and we’ll do our best. You don’t have to run the scenario the way we set it up – run it to get the most out of it for your situation. As a general rule, we try to have someone pretty experienced running the line at the sessions, so talk to that person and make sure you get the most out of the scenario.   If you are having a particular problem you want to address, try to get to the session a little early and tell us while we are pondering what we want to set up and we can take your needs into account.  For example, if you want to work on a blind under the arc of a throw, tell us and we’ll set that up (we may set it up anyway, but we will for sure if you ask).  If your dog has been running the bank and you want us to work on that specifically, just tell us up front and we can do a number of things to help.  If you want to repeat a mark, or are wondering if you should, go ahead and ask and we’ll talk about it and do whatever you ultimately decide is best. For many of us it’s the only time we have multiple throwers, real birds and great grounds so don’t lose the opportunity by not speaking up!

NORTHERN PIEDMONT RETRIEVER CLUB

1278 Battery Avenue

Baltimore, Maryland  21230-4302

